

Since January 2020 Elsevier has created a COVID-19 resource centre with free information in English and Mandarin on the novel coronavirus COVID-19. The COVID-19 resource centre is hosted on Elsevier Connect, the company's public news and information website.

Elsevier hereby grants permission to make all its COVID-19-related research that is available on the COVID-19 resource centre - including this research content - immediately available in PubMed Central and other publicly funded repositories, such as the WHO COVID database with rights for unrestricted research re-use and analyses in any form or by any means with acknowledgement of the original source. These permissions are granted for free by Elsevier for as long as the COVID-19 resource centre remains active.



Review

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Journal of Infection and Public Health



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/jiph

SARS-CoV-2 vaccines: Clinical endpoints and psychological perspectives: A literature review



Jonaid Ahmad Malik^{a,b}, Mir Aroosa^c, Sakeel Ahmed^d, Mrunal Shinde^e, Saleh Alghamdi^f, Khaled Almansour^g, Turki Al Hagbani^g, Muteb Sultan Alanazi^h, Sirajudheen Anwar^{i,*}

^a Department of Pharmacology and Toxicology, National Institute of Pharmaceutical Education and Research, Guwahati, India

^b Department of Biomedical Engineering, Indian Institute of Technology Ropar, Rupnagar Punjab, India

^c Department of Pharmacology, Jamia Hamdard, New Delhi, India

^d Department of Pharmacology and Toxicology, National Institute of Pharmaceutical Education and Research, Ahmedabad, India

^e Department of Pharmaceutical Analysis, National Institute of Pharmaceutical Education and Research, Guwahati, India

^f Department of Clinical Pharmacy, Faculty of Clinical Pharmacy, Al Baha University, Al Baha, Saudi Arabia

^g Department of Pharmaceutics, College of Pharmacy, University of Hail, Hail, Saudi Arabia

^h Department of Clinical Pharmacy, College of Pharmacy, University of Hail, Hail, Saudi Arabia

¹ Department of Pharmacology, College of Pharmacy, University of Hail, Hail, Saudi Arabia

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 10 November 2021 Received in revised form 23 March 2022 Accepted 24 March 2022

Keywords: SARS-CoV-2 Vaccine efficacy Psychological effect Clinical endpoints

ABSTRACT

Background: About 270 million cases have been confirmed, and 5.3 million fatalities Worldwide due to SARS-CoV-2. Several vaccine candidates have entered phase 3 of the clinical trial and are being investigated to provide immunity to the maximum percentage of people. A safe and effective vaccine is required to tackle the current COVID-19 waves. There have been reports that clinical endpoints and psychological parameters are necessary to consider vaccine efficacy. This review examines the clinical endpoints required for a successful SARS-CoV-2 vaccine and the influences of psychological parameters on its efficacy.

Methods: The main research question was to find out the clinical endpoints that determine the vaccine efficacy? And what kind of psychological parameters affect the vaccine efficacy? The information was taken from several journals, databases, and scientific search engines like Googe scholar, Pubmed, Scopus, Web of Science, Science direct, WHO website, and other various sites. The research studies were searched using keywords; SAR-CoV-2 vaccine efficacy, psychological effect on SARS-CoV-2 vaccine, SARS-CoV-2 vaccine endpoints.

Results: This review has highlighted various clinical endpoints that are the main determinants of clinical vaccine efficacy. Currently, vaccinations are being carried out throughout the world; it is important to investigate the main determinants affecting vaccine efficacy. We have focused on the clinical endpoints and the influence of psychological parameters that affect the vaccine efficacy in clinical settings. The primary endpoints include the risk of infection, symptoms, and severity of COVID-19, while hospitalization length, supplemental oxygen requirement, and mechanical ventilation are secondary endpoints in the clinical endpoints. Some tangential endpoints were also considered, including organ dysfunction, stroke, and MI. Many psychological associated things have influenced the vaccine efficacy, like the lower antibody titers in

Corresponding author.

E-mail address: si.anwar@uoh.edu.sa (S. Anwar).

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jiph.2022.03.017

1876-0341/© 2022 The Author(s). Published by Elsevier Ltd on behalf of King Saud Bin Abdulaziz University for Health Sciences. CC_BY_4.0

Abbreviations: AE, Adverse Events; AD, Alzheimer's Disease; Ad, Adjuvant; ADCD, Antibody-Dependent Complement Deposition; ADM, Adaptive Defence Mechanisms; ADNP, Antibody-Dependent Neutrophil Phagocytosis; AIRD, Autoimmune Rheumatic Disease; AIS, Adaptive immune system; AR, Adverse Reaction; ASFA, Antigen-specific functional antibodies; BAH, Bilateral Adrenal Haemorrhage; BOD, Burden of Disease; C-C, Critical Care; CEPI, Coalition for Epidemic Preparedness Innovations; CGP, Chinese General Public; CMI, Cell-mediated immunity; CS, cross-sectional; CVST, Cerebral Venous Sinus Thrombosis; CVT, Cerebral Venous Thrombosis; DVT, Deep Vein Thrombosis; HCP, Health Care Professionals; HCS, Health Care Systems; HFQT, high-flow oxygen therapy; IS, Immune System; ISt, Ischemic Stroke; IV, Invasive Ventilation; IT, Long term; LTS, Long Term Stressors; MV, Mechanical Ventilation; MHPs, Moscow Hospitals and Polyclinics; MI, Myocardial infarction; NIV, Non Invasive Ventilation; n-MV, non-Mechanical Ventilation; NRP, Non-Randomized Phase; NSIIR, non-specific innate immune response; PC, Placebo controlled; PE, Pulmonary Embolism; PP, Pneumococcal Polysaccharides; PV, Placebo Vaccine; PVT, Portal Vein Thrombosis; RC, Replication component; RDRP, RNA dependent RNA polymerase; RS, Reactogenicity Subset; SCFA, Short Chain Fatty Acids; SCLDC, Shangqiu City Liangynan District Center; SCW, Singaporean Chinese Women; SIA, Shoulder Injury Adenopathy; SN, seronegative; SOI, Site of Injection; SP, seropositive; SS, serostatus; ST, Short Term Stressors; SV, structural ventilation; SVT, Splanchnic vein thrombosis; TTP, Thrombotic Thrombotic Thrombocytopenic Purpura; TTS, Thrombosis with Thrombocytopenia Syndrome; TV, Typhoid Vaccine; UAd, Unadjuvanted; VITT, Vaccine Induced Thrombocytopenia; VSC, Vaccine Success Criteria; VTE, Venous Thromboembolism; VZ, Varicella Zoster

the vaccinated people. In addition to that, Short- and long-term stress and sleep deprivation were also found to affect the vaccine efficacy.

Conclusion: The review summarizes the important clinical endpoints required for a successful vaccine candidate. In addition to primary and secondary endpoints, auxiliary endpoints and the disease burden also play an important role in modulating vaccine efficacy. Moreover, the psychological perspective also influences vaccine efficacy. Effective follow-up of participants should follow to examine the clinical endpoints to reach any conclusion about vaccine efficacy.

© 2022 The Author(s). Published by Elsevier Ltd on behalf of King Saud Bin Abdulaziz University for Health Sciences. CC_BY_4.0

Contents

Introduction	
SARS-CoV-2 linked with disease seriousness	
SARS-CoV-2 related through transmission risk	
Clinical endpoints to access SARS-CoV-2 vaccine efficacy in clinical trials	
A collection of clinical endpoints for modulated vaccine efficacy analysis and comparison	
Auxiliary Immunological endpoints	
Advantages and Disadvantages of different endpoints for use as primary endpoints	
Vaccine efficacy predictors based on psychological and behavioral factors	520
The immediate and delayed vaccine response	520
Important psychological factors including stress, anxiety, and depression	520
Other health behaviors include altered diet, disturbed sleep, and cigarette smoking	521
Conclusion.	522
CRediT authorship contribution statement	522
References	522

Introduction

Although SARS-CoV-2 has affected more than 270 million people Globally, many pathogenesis aspects of SARS-CoV-2, including the connection among viral replication points, are unknown [1-6]. Earlier, nasopharynx viral load was linked to enhanced disease severity and mortality in the SARS-CoV-1 outbreak [7]. Moreover, SARS-CoV-1 and 2 have considerable differences in the timing of viral shedding [8], infectivity, epidemiology, and clinical symptoms [9]. SARS-CoV-2 viral tests are required not just for respiratory specimens but also for blood samples [10]. COVID-19 patients primarily died from respiratory failure, while hyperactive immunological response and vascular impairment are observed in the respiratory and extrapulmonary systems [6,11]. Although findings have been limited to the absence of quantifiable viral load [12], plasma viremia load might also be associated with disease seriousness, which can act as a biomarker for viral exposure. In this review, we have discussed the primary and secondary endpoints to assess the efficacy of vaccine candidates, endpoints comparison profiles for approved vaccines, and the possible correlation of psychological variables on the efficacy of COVID-19 vaccines.

SARS-CoV-2 linked with disease seriousness

Detectable plasma viremia was linked to higher illness among hospitalized subjects, with 44% of individuals on oxygen gas masks having measurable viremia compared to 19% of those accepting supplementary oxygen via nasal cannula [13]. Raised p-dimer levels indicate massive thrombin formation and fibrinolysis. They are affiliated with a poor prognosis in COVID-19, prompting health care professionals to hypothesize that raised p-dimer concentration levels suggest co-existing venous thromboembolism, which may contribute to ventilation-perfusion disparity [14]. A study was conducted on 343 COVID-19 patients suggested that patients with pdimer levels of more than 2.0 µg/mL have high mortality (12/67) rate when compared to patients with less than 2.0 µg/mL p-dimer level (1/267) [15]. In another study, p-dimer levels of \geq 1.0 µg/mL were

linked to increased-hospital mortality [16]. These studies suggest that p-dimer could be an early biomarker for COVID-19 patients. Cardiac dysfunction blood markers are also linked to the severity of COVID-19. A retrospective cohort analysis of 138 patients revealed that ICU patients were more prone to rapid cardiac damage than non-ICU patients. However, the precipitating events were not specified [17]. Furthermore, underlying cardiovascular diseases (CVDs) increases the likelihood of severe COVID-19-related consequences [16]. Multiple investigations have found that individuals with severe COVID-19 have lower granulocyte counts than those with mild COVID-19 [14]. In a survey of 81 participants, those with a greater neutrophil-to-lymphocyte ratio (>9.8) had a greater prevalence of ARDS (P = 0.005) and greater rates of n-MV and MV (P = 0.002 and P = 0.048, respectively) [18]. An additional survey of 329 SARS-CoV-2 contaminated patients found that those with impaired liver enzyme evaluations at the time of hospitalization had a greater admittance rate to the ICU (20% vs. 8%; P = 0.001), the need for MV (14% vs. 6%; P = 0.005), acute renal failure (22% vs. 13%, P = 0.009), and mortality (21% vs. 11%, P = 0.009) [19]. Another study revealed that 2 out of 16 COVID-19 confirmed outpatients (13%) exhibited measurable SARS-CoV-2 plasma viremia, in contrast to no one of the 74 subjects with negative clinical nasopharyngeal screening SARS-CoV-2 RNA and no one of the 53 cured COVID-19 patients. There was no detectable plasma SARS-CoV-2 RNA in 18 plasma trials from intensive care unit subjects before the COVID-19 period. Detectable SARS-CoV-2 RNA in the respiratory tract was prevalent, regardless of disease severity [13].

SARS-CoV-2 related through transmission risk

SARS-CoV-2, like other coronaviruses, is primarily transferred via contaminated pulmonary droplets. The epithelium of the human respiratory structure, comprising the oropharynx and upper airway, incorporates the majority of target host receptors. Contamination can similarly reach through the conjunctiva and GIT, acting as communication gateways [20]. Transmission risk is determined by surroundings, the infectiousness of the host, and socioeconomic

influences. Nearby series interaction (such as 15 min face to face and within 2 m) [21] accounts for the majority of transmission. Propagation is most efficient within families, relatives, and helpers, whereas community subordinate outbreak rates range from 4% to 35%. Infection risk increases by staying in the same room or being married to an affected person while reduced by isolating the sick person from the rest of the family [22]. Eating in nearby areas to a diseased individual, distributing meals, and participating in assembly events are highly dangerous. Compared to outside settings, the risk of contamination significantly increases in bounded surroundings [23]. According to a comprehensive review of transmission clusters, most super spreading episodes happened indoors [24].

The aerosol transmitter can still be an issue during a long stay in a busy, imperfectly aerated interior environment (where the transmission can happen at a closeness of more than 2 m) [25]. The importance of fecal shedding in SARS-CoV-2 transmission, besides the degree of fomite (through inanimate surfaces) communication, is indefinite. Even on surfaces (stainless steel, plastic, glass) with lower temperatures and humidity, both SARS-CoV-2 and SARS-CoV-1 stay sustained for longer periods (e.g., air-conditioned atmospheres) [26].

Therefore, the disease can be transmitted from contaminated surfaces to the eyes, nasal, and oral mucosa via unwashed hands. This means of spread might take part, predominantly in organizations with public areas, where the atmospheric contamination risk is greater. Both SARS-CoV-1 and SARS-CoV-2 are denatured by conventional antiseptics, highlighting the significance of cleanliness and handwashing. SARS-CoV-2 RNA has been identified in feces samples which last much longer than respiratory samples [27]. There are no documented shreds of evidence for fecal-oral transfer. In the SARS-CoV-1 epidemic, studies suggest that the virus is aerosolized and transmitted throughout an apartment building due to a malfunctioning sewage system [28]. It's unclear whether SARS-CoV-2 will transmit in the same way.

Clinical endpoints to access SARS-CoV-2 vaccine efficacy in clinical trials

Vaccine efficacy is measured using a range of outcomes that differ based on the pathogens, infection repercussion, and kinetics of transference [29]. ADMs against viral infections are the foundation of traditional vaccine development. Endpoints are very crucial for determining the efficacy of vaccine candidates. Optimal endpoints should incorporate the rate of change of vaccinated populations and better expression of antiviral protective immunity [30]. Since immunogenicity is an important consideration when developing a vaccine, the intensity of the immune response necessary to safeguard against SARS-CoV-2 infection is unpredictable [31].

The US FDA proposed that laboratory-confirmed COVID-19 or SARS-CoV-2 infection be adopted as the primary endpoint in vaccine effectiveness studies, with a 50% endpoint estimation for placebocontrolled effectiveness trials [29]. Infection, severity, or transmission might be prevented with an effective vaccine. Individuals' responses to SARS-CoV-2 infection vary and depend on various factors, including age, comorbidities, ethnicity, and sex. Individually, the effects of infection might range from asymptomatic states to hospitalization, the need for breathing support, and even death [29]. Two important endpoints, symptomatic SARS-CoV-2 infection without severe symptoms and virologically authenticated SARS-CoV-2 infection with severe symptoms are employed as specific endpoints throughout all vaccine trials. The FDA emphasizes that definitions based on symptoms must be adjusted for pediatric patients and those with respiratory comorbidities [32]. Therefore, 1) SARS-CoV-2 infection, 2) symptomatic COVID-19, and 3) severe COVID-19 are used as the trio primary endpoints. Hence, statistical power can be boosted and eventually raise the possibility of satisfying VSC, resulting in faster vaccine discovery and approval [33]. A collection of clinical endpoints for modulated vaccine efficacy analysis and comparison

a) COVID-19 (symptomatic infection) and asymptomatic infection In many people, SARS-CoV-2 infection causes relatively moderate, non-specific symptoms that might not end up in contact with HCP, which are difficult to detect [34]. Serial vaccination sampling, such as once-weekly diagnostic testing, could ensure that infected individuals are recognized, irrespective of having symptoms, eventually providing an indicator for infection duration [35]. The antibodies are generated against nucleoprotein and spike protein, with an increased antibody response that starts from 14 to 21 days after the appearance of symptoms [36].

Most vaccine candidates for the SARS-CoV-2 aim to generate neutralizing anti-spike protein antibodies [37,38]. In vaccine efficacy trials, seroconversion of vaccines could be used as a surrogate for infection and rule out individuals who appear as being seropositive for SARS-CoV-2, keeping in mind that the antibody test is a unique infection and consequently not being produced by the vaccine [39]. When paired with quantitative RT-PCR testing, seroconversion may access disclosure of current or recovered infection with vaccines with limited symptoms that typically do not appear via quantitative RT-PCR and may escalate the chances of diagnosis [29]. Because seropositivity lasts longer than it takes to detect RNA, serological testing has a significant practical benefit over quantitative RT-PCR, providing a greater time frame to apprehend the endpoint [38].

Remdesivir was compared to placebo in a double-blind, randomized controlled trial in COVID-19 participants who were hospitalized. The primary endpoint considered was the period of recovery, which was described as the first time throughout follow-up that the patient achieved a grade of 1, 2, or 3. Perhaps these patients were no longer hospitalized but no more required supplementary oxygen or careful hospital care. The lengths of hospitalization, supplementary oxygen, and mechanical ventilation were among the important secondary endpoints covered in the research protocol [40].

b) The severity of COVID-19 disease and mortality

A COVID-19 vaccination could effectively help to minimize the degree of sickness caused by SARS-CoV-2 infection. To evaluate this possibility, rigorous collection of data and evaluation of markers of severe disease are required. Testing to diagnose and determine the causal pathogen is critical since not all individuals satisfy the criteria required for clinical assessment. A variety of factors like viral load, sample type, and most importantly, time gets impacted and is typically imprecise in context to the specificity of quantitative RT-PCR, unfortunately, the only current assay for diagnosing the virus [41]. A significant proportion of patients are still treated as presumed COVID-19 patients in clinical settings, even after constantly getting negative tests for the virus, possibly due to the constraints in diagnostic assays and a rapidly increasing information of the clinical demonstration and period of SARS-CoV-2 Infection [32].

Conventional indicators of disease severity, such as hospitalization, the need for pulmonary assistance, or admittance to ICU, are significant endpoints because they constitute the phenotypes for the clinical setup that exert the most strain on HCS [29]. However, these phenotypes may only reflect a small percentage of persons afflicted [42]. A virological confirmation has been recommended as the chief endpoint for evaluating the efficacy by the CEPI group since the insights of COVID-19 expand awareness of the wide symptoms range and indications affiliated with the overgrowing infection [34,42].

The clinical criteria used to trigger diagnostic testing must balance sensitivity and specificity to recognize all instances. Because this medical assessment is based on spontaneous onset of

J.A. Malik, M. Aroosa, S. Ahmed et al.

symptoms and involves extensive commitment and determination on the participant's part, indications that would elicit communication with the scientific research personnel must be disclosed to trial participants effectively. As more information becomes available, recognizing additional particular symptoms may necessitate a revision in the diagnostic criteria [29].

A three-arm, multi-center, experimental, parallel-group, randomized study was conducted in which the mortality at day 28 was considered the primary endpoint. Tangential endpoints included VFDs, rescue delivery of steroids with high doses of medications that modulate the immune system, switching from non-invasive to invasive respiratory support during a stay in the ICU system, the delay between the initiation of NIV and the transition to IV, all of these reasons caused mortality during the ICU stay and hospital release, as well as ICU free days (IFDs) on day 28, the new infections that occurred from the randomization to stay till day 28, the eventuality of dysfunction of the new organ, and the severity of the deterioration during the ICU. Period, a VTE, a stroke, or a MI that has been clinically established. Also, safety endpoints included hematoma and significant bleeding, recognized as the infusion of two or multiple volumes of packaged RBCs in one day [43,44].

Because severe COVID-19 accounts for a reasonably small proportion of COVID-19 cases, an efficacy assessment for severe COVID-19 is likely inadequate in investigations. A longer-term follow-up would therefore improve the specificity of detecting vaccination impacts on severe COVID-19 infection [45-47]. When a potential vaccine is confirmed to be safe and efficacious against one or more clinical endpoints, efficient preparation of mass immunization programs and tactics will necessitate information about the duration of such protection [48]. Several vaccines, including the RTS S/AS01 malaria vaccine, have shown declining efficacy against a clinical endpoint in randomized controlled studies [49] and comparable killed whole-cell oral cholera vaccines [32]. Observational case-control studies of numerous vaccinations, including influenza, have demonstrated decreased vaccination efficacy against a clinical endpoint [32]. In particular, to improve understanding of the duration of effects, extending follow-up gives critical information on if a vaccine could make COVID-19 more dangerous, a concept known as disease enhancement [32].

McCaw et al. considered the length of hospitalization endpoint as the virtual endpoint for the number of time patients spent in the hospital undergoing appropriate medical treatment to establish adequate event-free mortality statistical analysis [50]. A multicenter, randomized, double-blinded experiment controlled by placebo at ten facilities in Hubei, China. The chief outcome was the time taken for clinical betterment till day 28, which was delineated as the timeline (preferably in days) from randomization to the 2point decline on a 6-point rating scale (which considered one as discharged to 6 as death) or being released as survived from the institution, whatever is earlier. The 6-point measurement indicated: death= 6, hospital admittance for oxygen or SV= 5, NIV or HFOT= 4, admittance to hospital for O_2 therapy= 3, hospital admittance, however not needing O₂ therapy= 2, released or having met released criteria= 1. Secondary endpoints included the ratios of patients in each six-point scale category on days 7,14, and 28 after randomization; mortality of all possible causes on day 28; the amplitude of obtrusive mechanical respiration; the period of O₂ therapy; the period of hospitalization; and the fraction of patients with hospital-acquired infection [51].

c) Transmission of SARS-CoV-2

SARS-CoV-2 is easily escalated between people, primarily via the transfer of droplets (airborne) [52]. However, there has been no conclusive evidence on newborn infections (mother to child) [53].

Individuals have been known to escalate the virus by being in asymptomatic and pre-symptomatic stages of the disease [35]. Exuviation of viral RNA from patients can take several weeks during recovery and even longer if severely immunocompromised [54,55]. However, there is no obvious link between RNA detection by quantitative RT-PCR and the capability to cultivate the virus in vitro [56].

It is plausible that a SARS-CoV-2 vaccination would lessen the severity of the sickness but result in prolonged viral shedding, which may have serious implications on the public's health if the exuviation increases the transmittance rate. As a result, researchers must consider not just the period of RNA positive in routine samples, but also whether such samples contain RC virus being alive or not. A marker of active SARS-CoV-2 proliferation has been proposed: quantitative RT-PCR identifying sub-genomic RNA containing homologous proteins in structure [56]. Because the transcription of these RNAs is dependent on the host cell's translation of the ORF1 gene and the concomitant assemblage of an RDRP, the recognition of sub-genomic RNAs can contribute to the identification of RC and thereby transmittable virus [57]. However, new evidence reveals that sub-genomic RNAs may be more durable than previously thought and may be detectable for longer than previously thought, even after the actively reproducing virus has vanished [58].

Auxiliary Immunological endpoints

A plausible auxiliary outcome for a SARS-CoV-2 vaccine might presumably be determined by vaccination properties such as the structure of antigen, route of delivery, antigen processing, and presentation. Because SARS-CoV-2 is a new infection, primary antibodies are scarce. Furthermore, if SARS-CoV-2 infection in humans successfully guards towards re-exposure is debatable. Although assuming such antibodies are adequate but do not know the exact titer needed for prevention or the diverse spectrum of innate immune effector actions on which antibody activity can be relied, such as ADCD and ADNP [59,60]. The cellular immune accord has been documented in response to infection, which constitutes a significant defensive adaptable immune response [61]. An effective SARS-CoV-2 vaccine may confer protection via a mechanism different from the one induced by natural infection. It is difficult to distinguish immunological indicators of infection from molecular determinants of protection, but it is necessary for rational vaccine design [29].

If the vaccine for SARS-CoV-2 proves to be effective, establishing an in-vitro correlation or additional endpoint of safety might be the first effective task. Subsequently, candidates for other vaccinees might be judged as beneficial, potent, effective, and licensed if they elicited comparable immune system response scores in a non-inferiority test. Post-licensure studies would be required to demonstrate disease effectiveness; however, this technique could significantly fasten the development and progress of several vaccinees for the SARS-CoV-2 [32]. The creation of ASFA, which primarily includes neutralizing antibodies, averts infection by impeding the entry of viruses into the host target cells; via this way, most efficacious vaccines work. Also, for the construction of the majority of the experimental vaccines, the antigenic target is the spike protein of the SARS-CoV-2, which has an important role in interactions with host cells, and an immune response is also generated against spike protein. As a result, the induction of neutralizing antibodies to the spike proteins is the fundamental purpose of the candidate vaccine [62]. In the scarcity of human datasets, animal research can assist in identifying plausible determinants of protection [51]. In rhesus monkeys, development of NtAbs after the first manifestation of the infection, a minimal NtAbs titer is postulated. Hence, immunity in opposition to repeated infections with SARS-CoV-2 was seen [59,63]. However, since SARS-CoV-2 is preferably a newer virus, any auxiliary objective established in pre-clinical experimentation should ideally be validated in clinical trials to determine whether they accurately anticipate effectiveness in people [29].

Suppose the human efficacy data is not gathered. In that case, the licensure for the vaccination for the SARS-CoV-2 might be based on the animal rule, using data on vaccination efficacy acquired after vaccine distribution. However, researchers will pick up the threads to seek the proof clinically for the vaccine effectiveness in human trials in case the lack of acknowledged auxiliary endpoint in people or pre-clinical studies substantially expected to anticipate the therapeutic advantage of a SARS-CoV-2 vaccination [29]. A methodology for rapid exploratory evaluation of immunization efficacy and the prompt rejection of vaccine prospects has been implemented: providing a predetermined dose of the virus in a carefully regulated setting [64].

The in-hospital study, multicentred, RC, open-label, parallelgroup, superiority, two arms considered epistaxis, often known as gingival bleeding as the secondary endpoint and the already considered endpoints [65]. A two-arm, prospective, randomized (ratio1:1) controlled trial with parallel groups was carried out in a single center. Mechanical ventilation is started at random and continues until ICU admittance or hospital clearance; whichever comes first was taken as the primary endpoint. AEs/Serious Adverse Events Safety Assessment, cytokine storm death and the necessity for Critical Care admission, O2 saturation levels, and the demand for supplementary oxygen were considered secondary endpoints [66].

A critical factor to consider is the timing of the endpoint assessment. A therapy benefit that appears promptly but fades with time might not be medically substantial. If the analysis is completed quickly, a therapeutic impact may be overlooked before the arbitration has already had time. Scheduling assessment is critical, and it can be especially difficult in a newer condition with significant variability. Endpoints are appraised based on their ease of implementation, repeatability, clinical relevance, and potentiality to manipulate numerous clinical circumstances and disease progression over time [67]. Table 1 depicts several outcomes for COVID-19, primarily from the standpoint of a conclusive clinical trial.

Advantages and Disadvantages of different endpoints for use as primary endpoints

Prevention of a severe COVID-19 is likely the most important therapeutic benefit expected from a successful vaccine, both from a community health and an individual standpoint. Hence, many immunizations are more effective against severe disease than milder cases [32]. Moreover, severe COVID-19 accounts for a small proportion of cases involving COVID-19, and incidence varies greatly by age, underlying risk, and ethnicity [45-47], inferring that the statistical power to showcase satisfactory vaccine effectiveness against the severe COVID-19 endpoint could be significantly smaller than that for an endpoint that incorporates decrement in non-severe COVID-19. Given the evidence that immunizations can raise the risk of severe disease in specific populations, the evaluation of the severe COVID-19 endpoint is particularly intriguing [32] in complement to the usual analysis, which includes all randomly allocated volunteers and therefore offers a sensible argument with strong certainty, supplementary analyses that contrast rates of the severe COVID-19 endpoint cases between vaccine and placebo COVID-19 endpoint cases are also suggested. As a result, the data collection should account for baseline prognostic factors of severe COVID-19 and incorporate sensitivity analyses to examine the results' resilience to significant post-randomization bias [32,67].

The BOD endpoint (an extensive endpoint encompassing all COVID-19 cases and subjectively distinguishes severe from non-severe COVID-19) encrypts severe disease as uglier than non-severe disease perceived as more enlightening than the COVID-19 endpoint [77]. Furthermore, statistical power can be enhanced if the vaccine provides stronger prevention towards severe COVID-19 over non-severe COVID-19.

The BOD endpoint complies with regulatory standards for the primary or major secondary endpoint in phase III trials, incorporating clinical significance in weighting serious disease endpoints and susceptibility to detect a substantial intervention impact properly measured using the randomization principle [78]. There are three potential drawbacks to using the BOD endpoint. To begin with, unlike the COVID-19 endpoint, vaccination efficacy towards BOD cannot be stated as a proportion decline in the risk of establishing an endpoint "case," which can be difficult to interpret for some. Second, there is no consensus on the appropriate technique to rating the severity of COVID-19 occurrences. A third significant constraint, similar to the catastrophic COVID-19 endpoint, is that some severe COVID-19 endpoints require follow-up following diagnosis, whereas non- severe COVID-19 can be assessed more quickly and readily [32].

Diversely, the transfer characteristics of the virus are unknown; the capacity of contaminated individual people to propagate infection while asymptomatic or pre-symptomatic means that contagion control initiatives rely primarily on mitigating transference from the symptomatic individuals will be inadequate to stop SARS-CoV-2 from spreading [68]. Blacks, people of old age, nationality, gender, age, Asians, other minorities are conditions by which intensity and death rates vary, leading to greater chances of hospitalization, C-C admittance, and deaths.

If 20–29 years old were to be engaged in a phase III efficacy trial, this age group's intended modest death toll would necessitate an unfathomably huge sample size to satisfactorily potentiate the survey to analyze the endpoints particularly the mortality one. Nonetheless, the survey would rely on the high incidence of transmittance to reach additional endpoints for efficacy. Participants above the age of 80 were chosen because they had a high death rate. However, recruiting older people for vaccine studies has been difficult [34].

Analytical evaluation is necessary to determine the causal infectious agent since not all individuals satisfying the clinical standard would be contaminated by the SARS-CoV-2. Present brilliant benchmark evaluation for diagnosing the SARS-CoV-2, i.e., qRT-PCR reliability, is, unfortunately, imprecise and impacted by factors of type of sample, time, and a load of the sample [29,41]. Conventional measures of illness severity, such as hospitalization, the need for breathing assistance, or admittance to intensive care, are significant endpoints because they constitute the clinical characteristics, exerting the utmost strain on HCS. However, these phenotypes may only reflect a small percentage of afflicted persons [79]. Table 2 depicts the endpoint with its advantages and disadvantages.

Table 1

Outcomes for COVID-19, primarily from the standpoint of a conclusive trial (Phase III).

Endpoints	Comments	References
Primary endpoints	Period of recovery, Day 28: all-cause mortality, length of hospitalization, virologically confirmed COVID-19	[68-72]
Secondary endpoints	Supplementary oxygen, ventilation by mechanical means, period of oxygen therapies, FDs, rescue delivery of a high dose of steroids/immuno-modulatory medications, new infections, organ dysfunctions, and the severity of dysfunctions, venous thromboembolism, MI, gingival bleeding.	[70,73,72,74,75]
Safety endpoints Auxiliary endpoints	Hematoma Structure of antigen, route of delivery, antigen processing, and presentation in vaccinations	[70,73] [76]

Vaccine efficacy predictors based on psychological and behavioral factors

The immediate and delayed vaccine response

Inflammatory indicators increase after immunization, owing to its early and NSIIR, which can cause symptoms such as tiredness, lethargy, headache, and agitation. An initial prong of an immune reaction and Inflammatory reaction normally takes several days. However, it can be protracted in some people, like people suffering from depression. The adaptive immune system is in charge of mounting the latter phase of the immune reaction. Because it focuses on certain vaccine elements, it takes much slower to deliver. Immunizations are intended to imprint the AIS with a long remembrance of bacterial or viral elements, allowing it to respond promptly and successfully whenever presented with authentic microorganisms [80].

Vaccinology focuses on the humoral immune system, a component of the AIS. The AIS has a memory and soaring level of specificity. This system comprises the cell-mediated immune system and the humoral immune system. Immune reactions, including antibodies produced by B cells, are called humoral immune responses. On the other hand, cell-mediated immunity refers to responses obtained from T cells and occurs in the absence of antibodies. At the same time, humoral immunity might be passed on to other persons by utilizing antibody-containing serum [81]. There isn't much knowledge on how these antibodies and various other immune cells in the bodyguard are at odds with the invasion of SARS-CoV-2, considering it as new, and research about it is still ongoing. CMI, i.e., T-cell immunity, should be essential in avoiding concurrent infections from COVID-19 because antibody levels decline months after being infected [82]. The titer for the antibody is considered a clinically important indicator from the protection of SARS-CoV-2. However, it is not the only one. COVID-19 individuals exhibit a very heterogeneous antibody reaction, higher infection intensity correlated to higher antibody, indicating medical prognosis [69,83]. Level of antibodies stand belated substantially divergent for weeks: A study found a variance of 200-fold in antibody levels of SARS-CoV-2 after the exposure to virus till 6 months, indicating significant changeability that might be related to attribution and features of a formerly infected person [80].

If certain concentrations are proven to be beneficial (such as being established in doing the particular test in a proper laboratory), the immune reaction, in that case, is acceptable, and therefore no additional testing is necessary. Based on the vaccination and that of the patient's age, either alone shot (e.g., adult PP vaccinee) or a set of shots (e.g., primary diphtheria) might be required to maintain appropriate concentrations to converse protection [84]. It is critical to understand that only IgG is useful for assessing vaccine response when measuring titers. Both diseases and vaccinations elicit the response to the antibody by those of IgA, IgG, and IgM. On the other hand, only IgG antibodies provide long-term protection and are regarded as indicators of immunity. To avoid low post-vaccination titers, pre-and post-vaccine titers should be at least one month apart [81].

Important psychological factors including stress, anxiety, and depression

There is evidence that stress affects numerous elements of immune functioning, although the medical significance is unknown. Immunization is not just advantageous to individuals and rightly pertinent to medical situations, but additionally a useful model for assessing the potentiality of the immune system to respond to infections, understanding that everybody obtains an equal standardized dose, but responses to them differ greatly. According to research among healthy young adults, the level of stress rated by oneself in 10 days following immunization might be significantly more effective to antibody reaction than that of the stress in earlier two days, and according to research, insomnia due to stress may be a key explanation [80]. Socio-psychological stress, defined as both anticipated stress and prominence to distressing experiences in life, has been linked to lower antibody levels following many vaccinations [85]. The consequences of stress in the young population that received influenza vaccination have received little investigation.

Furthermore, significantly elevated risk or/and experienced distress in students who do not have a specific long-term source of stress has been linked to lower antibody prestige after previous immunizations. A study conducted by Burns et al. showed five weeks following immunization, 94% of the young, healthy subjects had a sufficient antibody response, compared to 16–66% of senior groups [85]. Moynihan et al. recently showed that increased stress levels and despair had been related to a wider subsequent rise in antibody

Table 2

Advantages and	disadvantages	of	different	clinically	established	endpoints.

End points	Advantages	Disadvantages
Mortality/ admittance to ICU	Extremely important in severe/critical disease, good reproducibility, easily measurable	Other significant improvements in patient status might be overlooked, causes multiple disease states, recruiting older patients is difficult, the requirement of huge sample size, differ by age, gender, and nationality and with older people
Recovery	Clinically meaningful, easily measurable	Big sample size is required; longer observation times may be required in greater severity groups
Respiratory failure/ breathing assistance	Measurable easily, clinically meaningful	Depending on resources, the requirement of special considerations in case of deaths,
Hospitalization	Measurable easily, clinically meaningful	Depends on resources, does not incorporate improvements, can cause multiple disease states
Time to intubation or death	Time element plays an important role	Possibility of "relapse," a slew of problems that increase mortality and morbidity
Viral load	The severity of the disease might be predicted	Difficult to quantify consistently, relationship to clinical outcomes is not well established
Oxygen/SpO ₂	Good reproducibility	SpO_2 has not been fully established, not easily measurable, differ by age, gender, and nationality, and with older people
COVID-19 (symptomatic infection)	Assessed more quickly and readily	The reliability of quantitative RT-PCR is imprecise
Asymptomatic infection	No requirement of huge sample size, the timing of sampling plays an important role	The reliability of quantitative RT-PCR is imprecise
The burden of disease (BOD)	Compiles with regulatory standards, incorporates clinical significance, susceptibility to detect a substantial intervention impact properly measured encompasses all COVID-19 cases and subjectively distinguishes severe from non-severe COVID-19	Vaccination efficacy towards BOD cannot be stated, no consensus on the appropriate technique to rating the severity of COVID-19 occurrences, severe COVID-19 endpoints require follow-up following diagnosis

concentration in the case of flu vaccination in undergraduates two weeks after immunization [70].

In the absence of external stressors, humans' propensity to produce and feel long-term psychological stress can manifest in extended amplification of the cognitive stress reaction, which can have detrimental ramifications. Hormones such as glucocorticoids and catecholamines might major impact the functionality and deployment of immune cells if stress induces elevations in such hormones [73]. It is commonly established that psychological stress is related to inadequate antibody responses and greater inflammatory markers in older persons. Caregiving has been analogous with decreased response to antibody and greater IL-6 levels following vaccination in research of dementia caregivers, suggesting that it may impede the longevity of the IgG antibody response to the PP vaccine. There is evidence that anxiety and other forms of vulnerability, such as age, a higher BMI, and a lack of physical activity, have synergistic effects [86]. The elderly suffer the most from stress-related immunological dysregulation. To keep a slew of infectious agents at bay that has developed through time suggests that the weakened immune system is already distrait and less sensitive to new immunological trials such as vaccinations [87,88]. Depression is correlated with proinflammatory cytokine activation and can decrease innate and adaptive CMI [86].

Glaser et al. colleagues. discovered that caregiver stress weakened the early vaccination antibody response, potentially making caretakers more vulnerable to infection. Comparable observations in younger adults suggest that cognitive elements like distress and psychosocial aid influence immunological reactions to bacterial vaccinations [71,89]. Psychological anxiety and destructive thinking patterns in caregivers may influence vaccination response. Children and family members of AD patients in retirement communities with higher purported anxiety and stress and the symptoms of depression had less increase in antibody concentration followed by a tetanus vaccination than the majority of the caregivers [72].

Similarly, depressive recurrent thought suggested considerable sadness after vaccination and lesser antibody concentrations in caretakers after accounting for baseline titers [90]. Both LTS (such as caregivers) and STS (such as examinations in academia) might decrease immunization response-preferably the antibody response, which is considered a prime endpoint in several analyses. However, reaction to CMI is lower according to some information [91,92]. It is worth noting. However, relatively short (such as 600 s) stressors that have a defined aim occurring post-immunization might eventually boost reaction to antibody [80] but may cause side effects. When compared to non-care-givers, the response to primary antibody in caretakers did not drop immediately one week or four weeks after receiving PP vaccination; however, it later dropped 3 and 6 months after vaccination [71] which might be important in context to the vaccination for SARS-CoV-2 since they 1) demonstrated that prime responses of the immune system could be impacted by stress and 2) Additionally, production of antibiotics might be degraded over a certain period due to chronic stress. In the case of a considerable proportion of a particular community, the initial reaction of the immune system will be important because of the introductory exposure in SARS-CoV-2 vaccination with that of the antigen. Furthermore, unspecified how far the SARS-CoV-2 vaccine candidate will keep recipients safe from infections. Even though current top vaccine candidates have typically demonstrated great efficacy, persistent stress in vaccine recipients will probably reduce this response with time, prompting more frequent immunization to maintain immunity [80].

A double-blinded, randomized trial was conducted. Individuals were allocated to any of the following categories: TV/rest, PV/rest, TV/stress, and PV/stress provided convincing scientific evidence about acute stress [93]. Like the pneumococcal pneumonia vaccine, the typhoid vaccination induces a basic immune reaction

irrespective of the previous subjection. After a vaccine shot, candidates slept or conducted intellectually demanding ten minutes, including a Stroop challenge and language challenge. Perhaps those, as mentioned earlier, relatively short stress-inducing periods enhanced the inflammation-causing reaction after the vaccination. Contestants also experienced a greater enhancement in detrimental emotion following the stressor if they obtained the vaccination for typhoid in place of placebo [93], exhibiting that stress and immunization can have a synergism impact. Later, these effects were mitigated in people with significant levels of disposition optimism [93]. As a result, the interaction of state and trait psychological characteristics may have a role in post-vaccination adverse effects.

Natural defenses are usually downregulated in case most people face depression closely before receiving a vaccination, as demonstrated by increased inflammation [94]. This prolonged inflammation may impair vaccination response [95]. Untreated patients with depression, all of whom had previously been exposed to VZ, reduced cell-mediated reaction to a VZ virus vaccination when compared to people with clinical depression on anti-depressant medications and people who were not facing depression, implying that they might be at a higher chance of VZ recurrence [96]. Unsurprisingly, distress being a component of the global COVID-19 virus; in a test conducted by the US, dread of COVID-19 alone, dubbed "corona phobia," induced melancholy along with generalized anxiety, regardless of controlling for social demographic characteristics and further cognitive sensitivity aspects like psychoticism [76]. In an additional large comprehensive sample conducted in the United States, individuals with heightened COVID-19 dreadfulness had a significantly higher chance of clinically severe depression symptoms [97]. Paradoxically, apprehension of COVID-19 alone might reduce the potential of vaccines to protect the pathogen.

One factor influencing adults' readiness to be immunized for SARS-CoV-2 in the US is the likelihood of vaccine-related adverse effects [98]. Minimizing stress exposures across the time of vaccination, to the full extent practicable, may reduce the chance of unpleasant side effects [93]. Grief and sadness, similar to stress, might decrease immune system functioning, also influencing vaccine response in youthful and healthier individuals. The examination discovered that deserted and isolated university-going candidates in their initial year's coursework possessed reduced concentrations of antibodies 4 and 16 weeks following their 1st seasonal flu shot. Limited civil connectivity (around 4–12 individuals) exacerbated the insufficient responses [99]. When the social connection was substantial (19–20 participants), lonelier persons did not have a weaker antibody response, implying that interaction with numerous people may give some security even if it is not individually fulfilling [99].

Other health behaviors include altered diet, disturbed sleep, and cigarette smoking

According to a recent meta-analysis, individuals who were not smokers have contrasted to heavy smokers showed a 1.53 times chance of not responding towards a Hepatitis B vaccination [90]. Smoking may be linked to a weaker vaccine response due to chronic inflammation [100]. Additionally, a sole food or shortage of specific nutrients might show a negligible effect on vaccine reaction; altogether, nutrition might be an essential factor [101]. For example, the Mediterranean diet, which has a pinnacle of calories, strained carbohydrates, and food that is being filtered and processed causes an outbreak of long-term inflammatory cascade and metabolic syndrome [74]. Furthermore, nutrition strongly influences gut microbiota [75], which also influences vaccine reactions [102]. As an analogy, dietary fiber consumption encourages the growth of good microbes (probiotics) that create SCFA, which can increase response to antibodies [103,104].

Sleep has a significant impact on immunological function. Individuals who are sleepless and barred on day-to-day norms typically are at higher incidence of unresponsive towards vaccination and severe sickness. Both cross-sectional studies [105] and investigations involving artificially imposed sleep deprivation have linked sleep disruption and decreased antibody responses [106]. Healthy young males who regularly slept between 7 and 8 h per night were limited to only four hours of sleep every night for six consecutive nights, which was afterward increased to twelve hours every night for the next seven nights to recoup from the deprivation. They were given an influenza virus vaccine the morning following their 4th night. Amidst the sleep recuperation interval, these people exhibited poorer antibody generation than colleagues who took rest regularly for two weeks approximately following immunization, when basal concentrations of antibodies were considered. The significant variations in contrast to participants and each group revealed that reactions in conjunction with the antibody production are not affected by consistently losing sleeping patterns [98]. Sleep length is also important for vaccination efficacy in middle-aged adults. In one trial, participants with zero serologic proof of antecedent Hep B infection revealed poorer sleeping patterns-particularly the two nights preceding a Hepatitis B vaccinee-revealed reduced concentrations for antibodies 1 and 4 months belatedly [107]. Together, this research demonstrates that decreased sleeping durations reduce response to antibodies [106] and promotes longerterm impairments in CMI along with a range of vaccinees and irrespective of past exposures [106,107].

Activity tracker data gathered from geriatric SCW revealed a data where all individuals who marched (greater than 18,509 footsteps per day) for 15 days after being given a flu shot seemed to have higher innate immune initiation two days later, relatively large immune response one week later, and increased antibody responses forward to a next immunization to their lower engaged peer group (10,927 footsteps every day) [108].

The COVID-19 epidemic is eroding healthcare practices. A recent article emphasized the entrenched alcoholic behaviors and stress, implying global spread of the virus leads to an increase in drug addiction, putting an additional burden on care and treatment programs [109]. Regarding sleep quality, survey information from the CGP collected in February 2020 while COVID-19 eruption revealed 20% satisfied diagnosed sleep disruption thresholds, also similar percentage passed longer than one hour to sleep [110]. Furthermore, throughout the crisis, women, younger persons, and those with higher infection incidence SARS-CoV-2 front-line health facility employees) experienced more acute sleeplessness [110]. Before the outbreak, those with psychiatric illnesses had a much higher incidence of heightened depression, anxiety, and sleeplessness during the stringent lockdown restrictions [111]. Obese people gained an average of 3.3 pounds after 30 days in Italy. People were put under quarantine, which was connected with inadequate food intake, heightened boredom, elevated anxiety and depressive symptoms, and lesser activity [112]. Also, there are concerns that pandemicrelated educational institute disruptions will encourage children's poor eating habits and weight growth [113]. Furthermore, undernourishment, widespread in the elderly, may compromise the elderly's immunization response.

Combined collectively, the COVID-19 outbreak and associated stress enhance suboptimal health habits, which impair mental and physical health in a vicious spiral, eventually leading to weight increase. In an eerie coincidence, the pandemic lifestyle may reduce the efficiency of a SARS-CoV-2 vaccination. According to the findings, psychological and behavioral therapies may improve immunological reactions to immunizations. Interpositions differ in nature, dosage, period and can eventually be chosen based on personal requirements [80].

Bodywork, relaxation, creative writing, and stress reduction are examples of psychological therapies that could be used as vaccine adjuvants [114]. However, the results are inconclusive, mostly because of changes in sample age, immunization category, treatment category, and different durations among immunization and interpositions. Behavioral approaches have yielded encouraging effects. A systematic assessment of exercise interventions discovered pretty strong confirmation that both ST and LT workout programs might increase immunological reactions to immunization, particularly those predisposed to poor responses [115]. In one randomized, controlled research, aged people who got a comprehensive fluid dietary supplement encompassing anti-oxidants showed great antibodies 30 days after receiving the flu shot than those who achieved a placebo [116]. A further randomized, double-blinded experiment amongst geriatric retirement home citizens found that Zn fortification raised serum Zn concentrations in serum and enhanced T-cell proliferation [117], which could portend well for vaccination response.

Conclusion

As of the end of February 2021, ten of the twelve vaccines covered in this article got approval for global usage. Vaccination has begun on a large scale in Israel, United Arab Emirates, and United States, although slow progress has been noted in Africa, Europe, Canada, and other developing countries. It is critical to provide a standard COVID-19 endpoint that might be employed systematically throughout trials, both for interpreting data and facilitating trial meta-analysis. Collaborative and regulated methodologies for measuring efficacy endpoints will be required to enable credible comparability and determine that the most successful applicants are implemented. Excellent drug safety studies should be undertaken to assure continuing vaccine safety evaluation. Apart from that, physiological and behavioral factors play an important role in our immune system's response during vaccination. Also, follow-ups are more important in evaluating these vaccines, and recipients should be advised to get along with these follow-ups. Hence, more attention should be laid down on all of these parameters during the clinical trials of vaccine candidates to evaluate efficacy profiles.

CRediT authorship contribution statement

Jonaid Ahmad Malik: Conceptualization and Writing orginal draft; Mir Aroosa and Sakeel Ahmed: Writing; Mrunal Shinde: Literature search; Saleh Alghamdi and Khaled Almansour: Critical review; Turki Al Hagbani and Muteb Sultan Alanazi: Editing and Review; Sirajudheen Anwar: Supervision, Editing and Finalizing. Finalizing.

References

- [1] Farooqi T, Malik JA, Mulla AH, al Hagbani T, Almansour K, Ubaid MA, et al. An overview of SARS-COV-2 epidemiology, mutant variants, vaccines, and management strategies. J Infect Public Health 2021;14:1299–312. https://doi.org/10. 1016/J.JIPH.2021.08.014
- [2] Malik JA, Maqbool M. COVID-19: An overview of current scenario. CELLMED 2020;10:21.1–8. https://doi.org/10.5667/CELLMED.2020.0021
- [3] Malik JA, Mulla AH, Farooqi T, Pottoo FH, Anwar S, Rengasamy KRR. Targets and strategies for vaccine development against SARS-CoV-2. Biomed Pharmacother 2021;137:111254https://doi.org/10.1016/J.BIOPHA.2021.111254
- [4] Malik JA, Ahmed S, Mir A, Shinde M, Bender O, Alshammari F, et al. The SARS-CoV-2 mutations versus vaccine effectiveness: New opportunities to new challenges. J Infect Public Health 2022;15(2):228–40. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jiph.2021.12.014
- [5] Albanghali M, Alghamdi S, Alzahrani M, Barakat B, Haseeb A, Malik JA, et al. Clinical Characteristics and Treatment Outcomes of Mild to Moderate COVID-19 Patients at Tertiary Care Hospital, Al Baha, Saudi Arabia: A Single Centre Study. J Infect Public Health 2022;15(3):331–7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jiph.2022.02. 001

- [6] Ahmad Malik J, Ahmed S, Shinde M, Almermesh MHS, Alghamdi S, Hussain A, et al. The Impact of COVID-19 On Comorbidities: A Review Of Recent Updates For Combating It. Saudi J Biol Sci 2022;29(5):3586–99. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. sjbs.2022.02.006
- [7] V.C.C. Cheng, I.F.N. Hung, B.S.F. Tang, C.M. Chu, M.M.L. Wong, K.H. Chan, et al., Viral replication in the nasopharynx is associated with diarrhea in patients with severe acute respiratory syndrome, (2004).
- [8] To KKW, Tsang OTY, Leung WS, Tam AR, Wu TC, Lung DC, et al. Temporal profiles of viral load in posterior oropharyngeal saliva samples and serum antibody responses during Infection by SARS-CoV-2: an observational cohort study. Lancet Infect Dis 2020;20:565–74. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1473-3099(20)30196-1
- [9] Guan W, Ni Z, Hu Y, Liang W, Ou C, He J, et al. Clinical characteristics of coronavirus disease 2019 in China. N Engl J Med 2020;382:1708–20. https://doi. org/10.1056/nejmoa2002032
- [10] Oxley TJ, Mocco J, Majidi S, Kellner CP, Shoirah H, Singh IP, et al. Large-vessel stroke as a presenting feature of covid-19 in the young. N Engl J Med 2020;382:e60https://doi.org/10.1056/nejmc2009787
- [11] Giamarellos-Bourboulis EJ, Netea MG, Rovina N, Akinosoglou K, Antoniadou A, Antonakos N, et al. Complex immune dysregulation in COVID-19 patients with severe respiratory failure. Cell Host Microbe 2020;27:992–1000.e3. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.chom.2020.04.009
- [12] Chen X, Zhao B, Qu Y, Chen Y, Xiong J, Feng Y, et al. Detectable serum severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 viral load (RNAemia) is closely correlated with drastically elevated interleukin 6 level in critically III patients with coronavirus disease 2019. Clin Infect Dis 2020;71:1937–42. https://doi.org/10. 1093/cid/ciaa449
- [13] Fajnzylber J, Regan J, Coxen K, Corry H, Wong C, Rosenthal A, et al. SARS-CoV-2 viral load is associated with increased disease severity and mortality. Nat Commun 2020;11:1-9. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-19057-5
- [14] Gallo Marin B, Aghagoli G, Lavine K, Yang L, Siff EJ, Chiang SS, et al. Predictors of COVID-19 severity: a literature review. Rev Med Virol 2021;31:1-10. https://doi. org/10.1002/rmv.2146
- [15] Zhang L, Yan X, Fan Q, Liu H, Liu X, Liu Z, et al. D-dimer levels on admission to predict in-hospital mortality in patients with Covid-19. J Thromb Haemost 2020;18:1324–9. https://doi.org/10.1111/jth.14859
- [16] Zhou F, Yu T, Du R, Fan G, Liu Y, Liu Z, et al. Clinical course and risk factors for mortality of adult inpatients with COVID-19 in Wuhan, China: a retrospective cohort study. Lancet 2020;395:1054–62. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30566-3
- [17] Wang D, Hu B, Hu C, Zhu F, Liu X, Zhang J, et al. Clinical characteristics of 138 hospitalized patients with 2019 novel coronavirus-infected pneumonia in Wuhan, China. JAMA - J Am Med Assoc 2020;323:1061–9. https://doi.org/10. 1001/jama.2020.1585
- [18] A. Ma, J. Cheng, J. Yang, M. Dong, X. Liao, Y. Kang, NLR neutrophil linfocito ratio Covid ARDS grave, (2020) 24–27.
- [19] Piano S, Dalbeni A, Vettore E, Benfaremo D, Mattioli M, Gambino CG, et al. Abnormal liver function tests predict transfer to intensive care unit and death in COVID-19. Liver Int 2020;40:2394–406. https://doi.org/10.1111/liv.14565
- [20] Hui KPY, Cheung MC, Perera RAPM, Ng KC, Bui CHT, Ho JCW, et al. Tropism, replication competence, and innate immune responses of the coronavirus SARS-CoV-2 in human respiratory tract and conjunctiva: an analysis in ex-vivo and in-vitro cultures. Lancet Respir Med 2020;8:687–95. https://doi.org/10. 1016/S2213-2600(20)30193-4
- [21] Lauer SA, Grantz KH, Bi Q, Jones FK, Zheng Q, Meredith HR, et al. The incubation period of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) from publicly reported confirmed cases: estimation and application. Ann Intern Med 2020;172:577–82. https://doi.org/10.7326/M20-0504
- [22] Ripabelli G, Sammarco ML, Cannizzaro F, Montanaro C, Ponzio GV, Tamburro M. A coronavirus outbreak linked to a funeral among a Romani community in central Italy. Front Med 2021;8:1–9. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmed.2021. 617264
- [23] Cevik M, Marcus JL, Buckee C, Smith TC. Severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) transmission dynamics should inform policy. Clin Infect Dis 2020. https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/ciaa1442
- [24] Buitrago-Garcia D, Égli-Gany D, Counotte MJ, Hossmann S, Imeri H, Ipekci AM, et al. Occurrence and transmission potential of asymptomatic and pre-symptomatic SARSCoV-2 infections: a living systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS Med 2020;17. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1003346
- [25] Yu ITS, Li Y, Wong TW, Tam W, Chan AT, Lee JHW, et al. Evidence of airborne transmission of the severe acute respiratory syndrome virus. N Engl J Med 2004;350:1731–9. https://doi.org/10.1056/nejmoa032867
- [26] van Doremalen N, Bushmaker T, Morris DH, Holbrook MG, Gamble A, Williamson BN, et al. Aerosol and surface stability of SARS-CoV-2 as compared with SARS-CoV-1. N Engl J Med 2020;382:1564–7. https://doi.org/10.1056/ nejmc2004973
- [27] Cevik M, Tate M, Lloyd O, Maraolo AE, Schafers J, Ho A. SARS-CoV-2, SARS-CoV, and MERS-CoV viral load dynamics, duration of viral shedding, and infectiousness: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet Microbe 2021;2:e13–22. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2666-5247(20)30172-5
- [28] Kang M, Wei J, Yuan J, Guo J, Zhang Y, Hang J, et al. Probable evidence of fecal aerosol transmission of SARS-CoV-2 in a high-rise building. Ann Intern Med 2020;173:974–80. https://doi.org/10.7326/M20-0928
- [29] Hodgson SH, Mansatta K, Mallett G, Harris V, Emary KRW, Pollard AJ. What defines an efficacious COVID-19 vaccine? A review of the challenges assessing

the clinical efficacy of vaccines against SARS-CoV-2. Lancet Infect Dis 2021;21:e26-35. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1473-3099(20)30773-8

- [30] Van Tilbeurgh M, Lemdani K, Beignon AS, Chapon C, Tchitchek N, Cheraitia L, et al. Predictive markers of immunogenicity and efficacy for human vaccines. Vaccines 2021;9:1–36. https://doi.org/10.3390/vaccines9060579
 [31] Ura T, Yamashita A, Mizuki N, Okuda K, Shimada M. New vaccine production
- [31] Ura T, Yamashita A, Mizuki N, Okuda K, Shimada M. New vaccine production platforms used in developing SARS-CoV-2 vaccine candidates. vaccine 2021;39:197–201. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.vaccine.2020.11.054
- [32] Mehrotra DV, Janes HE, Fleming TR, Annunziato PW, Neuzil KM, Carpp LN, et al. Clinical endpoints for evaluating efficacy in COVID-19 vaccine trials. Ann Intern Med 2021;174:221–8. https://doi.org/10.7326/M20-6169
- [33] Lin D-Y, Zeng D, Mehrotra DV, Corey L, Gilbert PB. Evaluating the efficacy of coronavirus disease 2019 vaccines. Clin Infect Dis 2020;7420:1–6. https://doi. org/10.1093/cid/ciaa1863
- [34] Docherty AB, Harrison EM, Green CA, Hardwick HE, Pius R, Norman L, et al. Features of 20 133 UK patients in hospital with covid-19 using the ISARIC WHO Clinical Characterisation Protocol: Prospective observational cohort study. Br Med J 2020;369:1–12. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.m1985
- [35] Oran DP, Topol EJ. Prevalence of asymptomatic SARS-CoV-2 infection: a narrative review. Ann Intern Med 2020;173:362–7. https://doi.org/10.7326/M20-3012
- [36] Long QX, Liu BZ, Deng HJ, Wu GC, Deng K, Chen YK, et al. Antibody responses to SARS-CoV-2 in patients with COVID-19. Nat Med 2020;26:845–8. https://doi. org/10.1038/s41591-020-0897-1
- [37] Thanh Le T, Andreadakis Z, Kumar A, Gómez Román R, Tollefsen S, Saville M, et al. The COVID-19 vaccine development landscape. Nat Rev Drug Discov 2020;19:305–6. https://doi.org/10.1038/d41573-020-00073-5
- [38] Younes N, Al-Sadeq DW, AL-Jighefee H, Younes S, Al-Jamal O, Daas HI, et al. Challenges in laboratory diagnosis of the novel coronavirus SARS-CoV-2. Viruses 2020;12:1-44. https://doi.org/10.3390/v12060582
- [39] Lipsitch M, Kahn R, Mina MJ. Antibody testing will enhance the power and accuracy of COVID-19-prevention trials. Nat Med 2020;26:818–9. https://doi. org/10.1038/s41591-020-0887-3
- [40] Beigel JH, Tomashek KM, Dodd LE, Mehta AK, Zingman BS, Kalil AC, et al. Remdesivir for the treatment of covid-19 – final report. N Engl J Med 2020;383:1813–26. https://doi.org/10.1056/nejmoa2007764
- [41] Younes N, Al-SAdeq DW, Al-Jighefee H, Younes S, Al-Jamal O, Daas HI, et al. Challenges in laboratory diagnosis of the novel. Viruses 2020;12:582.
- [42] Zhu J, Ji P, Pang J, Zhong Z, Li H, He C, et al. Clinical characteristics of 3062 COVID-19 patients: a meta-analysis. J Med Virol 2020;92:1902–14. https://doi. org/10.1002/jmv.25884
- [43] Busani S, Tosi M, Mighali P, Vandelli P, D'Amico R, Marietta M, et al. Multicentre, three arm, randomized controlled trial on the use of methylprednisolone and unfractionated heparin in critically ill ventilated patients with pneumonia from SARS-CoV-2 Infection: a structured summary of a study protocol for a randomised cont. Trials 2020;21:1–4. https://doi.org/10.1186/ s13063-020-04645-z
- [44] Sholzberg M, Tang GH, Negri E, Rahhal H, Kreuziger LB, Pompilio CE, et al. Coagulopathy of hospitalised COVID-19: a pragmatic randomised controlled trial of therapeutic anticoagulation versus standard care as a rapid response to the COVID-19 pandemic (RAPID COVID COAG – RAPID Trial): a structured summary of a study protocol for. Trials 2021;22:1–4. https://doi.org/10.1186/ s13063-021-05076-0
- [45] Wu Z, McGoogan JM. Characteristics of and important lessons from the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) outbreak in China. Jama 2020;323:1239. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2020.2648
- [46] Stokes EK, Zambrano LD, Anderson KN, Marder EP, Raz KM, El Burai Felix S, et al. Coronavirus disease 2019 case surveillance – United States, January 22–May 30, 2020. Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 2020;69:759–65. https://doi.org/10. 15585/mmwr.mm6924e2
- [47] Clark A, Jit M, Warren-Gash C, Guthrie B, Wang HHX, Mercer SW, et al. Global, regional, and national estimates of the population at increased risk of severe COVID-19 due to underlying health conditions in 2020: a modelling study. Lancet Glob Health 2020;8:e1003–17. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2214-109X(20) 30264-3
- [48] Ripabelli G, Tamburro M, Buccieri N, Adesso C, Caggiano V, Cannizzaro F, et al. Active surveillance of adverse events in healthcare workers recipients after vaccination with COVID-19 BNT162b2 vaccine (Pfizer-BioNTech, Comirnaty): a cross-sectional study. J Community Health 2021. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s10900-021-01039-3
- [49] SCT Partnership. Efficacy and safety of RTS,S/AS01 malaria vaccine with or without a booster dose in infants and children in Africa: final results of a phase 3, individually randomised, controlled trial. Lancet 2015;386:31–45. https://doi. org/10.1016/S0140-6736(15)60721-8
- [50] McCaw ZR, Tian L, Sheth KN, Hsu WT, Kimberly WT, Wei LJ. Selecting appropriate endpoints for assessing treatment effects in comparative clinical studies for COVID-19. Contemp Clin Trials 2020;97:106145https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cct. 2020.106145
- [51] Wang Y, Zhang D, Du G, Du R, Zhao J, Jin Y, et al. Remdesivir in adults with severe COVID-19: a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, multicentre trial. Lancet 2020;395:1569–78. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)31022-9
- [52] Khan S, Liu J, Xue M. Transmission of SARS-CoV-2, required developments in research and associated public health concerns. Front Med 2020;7:1–8. https:// doi.org/10.3389/fmed.2020.00310

- [53] Yesudhas D, Srivastava A, Gromiha MM. COVID-19 outbreak: history, mechanism, transmission, structural studies and therapeutics. infection 2021;49:199–213. https://doi.org/10.1007/s15010-020-01516-2
- [54] Zheng S, Fan J, Yu F, Feng B, Lou B, Zou Q, et al. Viral load dynamics and disease severity in patients infected with SARS-CoV-2 in Zhejiang province, China, January-March 2020: Retrospective cohort study. Br Med J 2020;369:1–8. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.m1443
- [55] To KKW, Tsang OTY, Leung WS, Tam AR, Wu TC, Lung DC, et al. Temporal profiles of viral load in posterior oropharyngeal saliva samples and serum antibody responses during Infection by SARS-CoV-2: an observational cohort study. Lancet Infect Dis 2020;20:565–74. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1473-3099(20)30196-1
- [56] Wölfel R, Corman VM, Guggemos W, Seilmaier M, Zange S, Müller MA, et al. Virological assessment of hospitalized patients with COVID-2019. Nature 2020;581:465–9. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-020-2196-x
- [57] Kim D, Lee JY, Yang JS, Kim JW, Kim VN, Chang H. The architecture of SARS-CoV-2 transcriptome. Cell 2020;181:914–921.e10. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2020. 04.011
- [58] Alexandersen S, Chamings A, Bhatta TR. SARS-CoV-2 genomic and subgenomic RNAs in diagnostic samples are not an indicator of active replication. Nat Commun 2020;11. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-19883-7
- [59] Yu J, Tostanosk LH, Peter L, Mercad NB, McMahan K, Mahrokhia SH, et al. D.N.A. vaccine protection against SARS-CoV-2 in rhesus macaques. Science 2020;369:806–11. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.abc6284
- [60] Addetia A, Crawford KHD, Dingens A, Zhu H, Roychoudhury P, Huang ML, et al. Neutralizing antibodies correlate with protection from SARS-CoV-2 in humans during a fishery vessel outbreak with a high attack rate. J Clin Microbiol 2020;58. https://doi.org/10.1128/JCM.02107-20
- [61] Vabret N, Britton GJ, Gruber C, Hegde S, Kim J, Kuksin M, et al. Immunology of COVID-19: current state of the science. Immunity 2020;52:910–41. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.immuni.2020.05.002
- [62] Jin P, Li J, Pan H, Wu Y, Zhu F. Immunological surrogate endpoints of COVID-2019 vaccines: the evidence we have versus the evidence we need. Signal Transduct Target Ther 2021;6:2–7. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41392-021-00481-y
- [63] Chandrashekar A, Liu J, Martino AJ, McMahan K, Mercad NB, Peter L, et al. SARS-CoV-2 Infection protects against rechallenge in rhesus macaques. Science 2020;369:812–7. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.abc4776
- [64] Eyal N, Lipsitch M, Smith PG. Human challenge studies to accelerate coronavirus vaccine licensure. J Infect Dis 2021;221:1752–6. https://doi.org/10. 1093/INFDIS/JIAA152
- [65] Marietta M, Vandelli P, Mighali P, Vicini R, Coluccio V, D'Amico R. Randomised controlled trial comparing efficacy and safety of high versus low Low-Molecular Weight Heparin dosages in hospitalized patients with severe COVID-19 pneumonia and coagulopathy not requiring invasive mechanical ventilation (COVID-19 HD): a struc. Trials 2020;21:1–5. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13063-020-04475-z
- [66] Tornero C, Vallejo R, Cedeño D, Orduña J, Pastor E, Belaouchi M, et al. A prospective, randomized, controlled study assessing vagus nerve stimulation using the gammaCore®-Sapphire device for patients with moderate to severe CoViD-19 Respiratory Symptoms (SAVIOR): a structured summary of a study protocol for a randomised contr. Trials 2020;21:20–2. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13063-020-04486-w
- [67] Dodd LE, Follmann D, Wang J, Koenig F, Korn LL, Schoergenhofer C, et al. Endpoints for randomized controlled clinical trials for COVID-19 treatments. Clin Trials 2020;17:472–82. https://doi.org/10.1177/1740774520939938
- [68] Arons MM, Hatfield KM, Reddy SC, Kimball A, James A, Jacobs JR, et al. Presymptomatic SARS-CoV-2 infections and transmission in a skilled nursing facility. N Engl J Med 2020;382:2081–90. https://doi.org/10.1056/ nejmoa2008457
- [69] W. Tan, Y. Lu, J. Zhang, J. Wang, Y. Dan, Z. Tan, et al., Viral kinetics and antibody responses in patients with COVID-19, (2020). (https://doi.org/10.1101/ 2020.03.24.20042382).
- [70] Moynihan JA, Larson MR, Treanor J, Duberstein PR, Power A, Shore B, et al. Psychosocial factors and the response to influenza vaccination in older adults. Psychosom Med 2004;66:950–3. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.psy.0000140001. 49208.2d
- [71] Glaser R, Sheridan J, Malarkey WB, MacCallum RC, Kiecolt-Glaser JK. Chronic stress modulates the immune response to a pneumococcal pneumoaia vaccine. Psychosom Med 2000;62:804–7. https://doi.org/10.1097/00006842-200011000-00010
- [72] Li J, Cowden LG, King JD, Briles DA, Schroeder HW, Stevens AB, et al. Effects of chronic stress and interleukin-10 gene polymorphisms on antibody response to tetanus vaccine in family caregivers of patients with Alzheimer's disease. Psychosom Med 2007;69:551–9. https://doi.org/10.1097/PSY.0b013e3180cc2c61
- [73] Dhabhar FS. Effects of stress on immune function: the good, the bad, and the beautiful. Immunol Res 2014;58:193–210. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12026-014-8517-0
- [74] Christ A, Lauterbach M, Latz E. Western diet and the immune system: an inflammatory connection. Immunity 2019;51:794–811. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. immuni.2019.09.020
- [75] David LA, Maurice CF, Carmody RN, Gootenberg DB, Button JE, Wolfe BE, et al. Diet rapidly and reproducibly alters the human gut microbiome. Nature 2014;505:559–63. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature12820
- [76] Lee SA, Jobe MC, Mathis AA, Gibbons JA. Incremental validity of coronaphobia: coronavirus anxiety explains depression, generalized anxiety, and death

anxiety. J Anxiety Disord 2020;74:102268https://doi.org/10.1016/j.janxdis. 2020.102268

- [77] Chang MN, Guess HA, Heyse JF. Reduction in burden of illness: a new efficacy measure for prevention trials. Stat Med 1994;13:1807–14. https://doi.org/10. 1002/sim.4780131803
- [78] Fleming TR, Powers JH. Biomarkers and surrogate endpoints in clinical trials. Stat Med 2012;31:2973–84. https://doi.org/10.1002/sim.5403
- [79] Zhu J, Ji P, Pang J, Zhong Z, Li H, He C, et al. Clinical characteristics of 3062 COVID-19 patients: a meta-analysis. J Med Virol 2020;92:1902–14. https://doi. org/10.1002/jmv.25884
- [80] Madison AA, Shrout MR, Renna ME, Kiecolt-Glaser JK. Psychological and behavioral predictors of vaccine efficacy: considerations for COVID-19. Perspect Psychol Sci 2021;16:191–203. https://doi.org/10.1177/1745691621989243
- [81] Bartlett BL, Pellicane AJ, Tyring SK. PR receptors, vaccine immunology overview. Dermatol Ther 2009;22:1–9.
- [82] Dan JM, Mateus J, Kato Y, Hastie KM, Yu ED, Faliti CE, et al. Immunological memory to SARS-CoV-2 assessed for up to 8 months after Infection. Science 2021;371. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.abf4063
 [83] Poland GA, Ovsyannikova IG, Kennedy RB. SARS-CoV-2 immunity: review and
- [83] Poland GA, Ovsyannikova IG, Kennedy RB. SARS-CoV-2 immunity: review and applications to phase 3 vaccine candidates. Lancet 2020;396:1595–606. https:// doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)32137-1
- [84] Bocchini JA, Bernstein HH, Bradley JS, Brady MT, Byington CL, Dennehy PH, et al. Recommended immunization schedules for children and adolescents - United States, 2008. Pediatrics 2008;121:219–20. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2007-3280
- [85] Burns VE, Carroll D, Drayson M, Whitham M, Ring C. Life events, perceived stress and antibody response to influenza vaccination in young, healthy adults. J Psychosom Res 2003;55:569–72. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-3999(03)00073-4
- [86] Kwetkat A, Heppner HJ. Comorbidities in the elderly and their possible influence on vaccine response. Interdiscip Top Gerontol Geriatr 2020;43:73–85. https://doi.org/10.1159/000504491
- [87] Glaser R, Kiecolt-Glaser JK. Stress-induced immune dysfunction: implications for health. Nat Rev Immunol 2005;5:243–51. https://doi.org/10.1038/nri1571
- [88] Franceschi C, Bonafè M, Valensin S, Olivieri F, De Luca M, Ottaviani E, et al. Inflamm-aging. An evolutionary perspective on immunosenescence. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2000;908:244–54. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-6632.2000.tb06651.x
- [89] Gallagher S, Phillips AC, Ferraro AJ, Drayson MT, Carroll D. Psychosocial factors are associated with the antibody response to both thymus-dependent and thymus-independent vaccines. Brain, Behav, Immun 2008;22:456–60. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2007.10.018
- [90] Segerstrom SC, Schipper LJ, Greenberg RN. Caregiving, repetitive thought, and immune response to vaccination in older adults. Brain Behav Immun 2008;22:744–52. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2007.11.004
- [91] Glaser R, Kiecolt-glaser JK, Kennedy S, Hughes J. Stress-Induced Modulation of the Immune Response to Recombinant Hepatitis B Vaccine Ongoing studies in our laboratory and others have addressed the impact of both severe and commonplace stressful events on immune modulation (1-5). Data from studies with. Psychosom Med 1992;54:22–9.
- [92] Kiecolt-Glaser JK, Glaser R, Gravenstein S, Malarkey WB, Sheridan J. Chronic stress alters the immune response to influenza virus vaccine in older adults. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1996;93:3043-7. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.93.7.3043
- [93] Brydon L, Walker C, Wawrzyniak AJ, Chart H, Steptoe A. Dispositional optimism and stress-induced changes in immunity and negative mood. Brain Behav Immun 2009;23:810–6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2009.02.018
- [94] Kiecolt-Glaser JK, Derry HM, Fagundes CP. Inflammation: depression fans the flames and feasts on the heat. Am J Psychiatry 2015;172:1075–91. https://doi. org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2015.15020152
- [95] Vukmanovic-Stejic M, Chambers ES, Suárez-Fariñas M, Sandhu D, Fuentes-Duculan J, Patel N, et al. Enhancement of cutaneous immunity during aging by blocking p38 mitogen-activated protein (MAP) kinase-induced inflammation. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2018;142:844–56. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2017.10.032
- [96] Irwin MR, Levin MJ, Laudenslager ML, Olmstead R, Lucko A, Lang N, et al. Varicella zoster virus-specific immune responses to a herpes zoster vaccine in elderly recipients with major depression and the impact of anti-depressant medications. Clin Infect Dis 2013;56:1085–93. https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/ cis1208
- [97] Fitzpatrick KM, Harris C, Drawve G. Living in the midst of fear: depressive symptomatology among US adults during the COVID-19 pandemic. Depress Anxiety 2020;37:957–64. https://doi.org/10.1002/da.23080
- [98] Reiter PL, Pennell ML, Katz ML. Acceptability of a COVID-19 vaccine among adults in the United States: how many people would get vaccinated? Vaccine 2020;38:6500-7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.vaccine.2020.08.043
- [99] Pressman SD, Cohen S, Barkin A, Miller GE, Rabin BS, Treanor JJ. Loneliness, social network size, and immune response to influenza vaccination in college freshmen. Health Psychol 2005;24:297–306. https://doi.org/10.1037/0278-6133.24.3.297
- [100] Haberer JE, Musinguzi N, Tsai AC, Boum Y, Bwana BM, Muzoora C, et al. Realtime electronic adherence monitoring plus follow-up improves adherence compared with standard electronic adherence monitoring. Aids 2017;31:169–71. https://doi.org/10.1097/QAD.000000000001310
- [101] Butler MJ, Barrientos RM. The impact of nutrition on COVID-19 susceptibility and long-term consequences. Brain Behav Immun 2020;87:53–4. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.bbi.2020.04.040
- [102] Harris V, Ali A, Fuentes S, Korpela K, Kazi M, Tate J, et al. Rotavirus vaccine response correlates with the infant gut microbiota composition in Pakistan. Gut Microbes 2018;9:93–101. https://doi.org/10.1080/19490976.2017.1376162

- [103] Huda MN, Lewis Z, Kalanetra KM, Rashid M, Ahmad SM, Raqib R, et al. Stool microbiota and vaccine responses of infants. Pediatrics 2014;134. https://doi. org/10.1542/peds.2013-3937
- [104] Lynn DJ, Pulendran B. The potential of the microbiota to influence vaccine responses. J Leukoc Biol 2017;103. https://doi.org/10.1189/jlb.5mr0617-216r
 [105] Burns VE, Drayson M, Ring C, Carroll D. Perceived stress and psychological well-
- [105] Burns VE, Drayson M, Ring C, Carroll D. Perceived stress and psychological wellbeing are associated with antibody status after meningitis C conjugate vaccination. Psychosom Med 2002;64:963–70. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.psy. 0000038936.67401.28
- [106] Spiegel K, Sheridan JF, Van Cauter E. Effect of sleep deprivation on response to immunization. JAMA 2002;288:1471-2. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.288.12. 1471-a
- [107] Prather AA, Hall M, Fury JM, Ross DC, Muldoon MF, Cohen S, et al. Sleep and antibody response to hepatitis B vaccination. Sleep 2012;35:1063–9. https:// doi.org/10.5665/sleep.1990
- [108] Wong GCL, Narang V, Lu Y, Camous X, Nyunt MSZ, Carre C, et al. Hallmarks of improved immunological responses in the vaccination of more physically active elderly females. Exerc Immunol Rev 2019;25:20–33.
- [109] Clay JM, Parker MO. Alcohol use and misuse during the COVID-19 pandemic: a potential public health crisis? The Lancet Public Health 2020;5:e259https://doi. org/10.1016/S2468-2667(20)30088-8
- [110] Lin L-Y, Wang J, Ou-Yang X-Y, Miao Q, Chen R, Liang F-X, et al. The immediate impact of the 2019 novel coronavirus (COVID-19) outbreak on subjective sleep status. Sleep Med 2021;77:348–54. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sleep.2020.05.018
- [111] Hao F, Tan W, Jiang L, Zhang L, Zhao X, Zou Y, et al. Do psychiatric patients experience more psychiatric symptoms during COVID-19 pandemic and

lockdown? A case-control study with service and research implications for immunopsychiatry. Brain Behav Immun 2020;87:100–6. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.bbi.2020.04.069

- [112] Pellegrini M, Ponzo V, Rosato R, Scumaci E, Goitre I, Benso A, et al. Changes in weight and nutritional habits in adults with obesity during the "lockdown" period caused by the COVID-19 virus emergency. Nutrients 2020;12:1–11. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu12072016
- [113] Rundle AG, Park Y, Herbstman JB, Kinsey EW, Wang YC. COVID-19-related school closings and risk of weight gain among children. Obesity 2020;28:1008–9. https://doi.org/10.1002/oby.22813
- [114] Vedhara K, Ayling K, Sunger K, Caldwell DM, Halliday V, Fairclough L, et al. Psychological interventions as vaccine adjuvants: a systematic review. Vaccine 2019;37:3255–66. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.vaccine.2019.04.091
- [115] Pascoe AR, Fiatarone Singh MA, Edwards KM. The effects of exercise on vaccination responses: a review of chronic and acute exercise interventions in humans. Brain Behav Immun 2014;39:33–41. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2013.10. 003
- [116] Wouters-Wesseling W, Rozendaal M, Snijder M, Graus Y, Rimmelzwaan G, De Groot L, et al. Effect of a complete nutritional supplement on antibody response to influenza vaccine in elderly people. J Gerontol Ser A Biol Sci Med Sci 2002;57. https://doi.org/10.1093/gerona/57.9.m563. M563-6.
- [117] Barnett JB, Dao MC, Hamer DH, Kandel R, Brandeis G, Wu D, et al. Effect of zinc supplementation on serum zinc concentration and T cell proliferation in nursing home elderly: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Am J Clin Nutr 2016;103:942–51. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.115. 115188